
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

Meeting held: 5th November 2008

Present:


Chair:
Councillor David Soans

Barton Seagrave Parish Council:
Councillor Mike Barrs

Desborough Town Council:
Councillor David Coe

Rothwell Town Council:
Councillor David Jones

Burton Latimer Town Council:
Councillor Maureen Jerram 

Kettering Borough Council:
Councillors Mark Dearing (also representing Desborough Town Council), June Derbyshire (also representing Desborough Town Council), Christopher Groome (also representing Burton Latimer Town Council), Ruth Groome (also representing Burton Latimer Town Council), Christopher Lamb (also representing Barton Seagrave Parish Council), Alan Pote (also representing Rothwell Town Council), Russell Roberts (also representing Barton Seagrave Town Council) Mike Tebbutt (also representing Desborough Town Council), and Derek Zanger (also representing Burton Latimer Town Council), 

Also Present:

Northamptonshire Police
Inspector Dick Aistrop

Northamptonshire Police
Chief Superintendent Paul Fell

Northamptonshire Police
Chief Inspector Jim Turnell
 

Northamptonshire Police
Sgt Tony Hopkins

Kettering Borough Council
Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)

Kettering Borough Council
Doug Wilkinson (Head, Environmental Care Services)
Kettering Borough Council

Sarah Frankham (Forum Administrator)

Rural Forum
David Watson

One member of the public attended. 
08.A6TF.30
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Unger,


Brown, Gunn, Baines and Durwood.

08.A6TF.31
MINUTES


RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the 
A6 Towns Forum held on 3rd September 2008 be approved and signed by the Chair subject to Cllr David Jones’ name being removed from the list of Apologies.

08.A6TF.32
MATTERS ARISING

Doug Wilkinson noted that new, more reasonable quotes had been received for the provision of car parking at Mansfield Close, Desborough, and that once these were validated, work would begin shortly.  

08.A6TF.33
PUBLIC SPEAKERS

Mr George Mercer attended the meeting to speak about Burton Latimer.

08.A6TF.34
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST



There were no declarations of interest.

08.A6TF.35
POLICE STRATEGY UPDATE


The Chair welcomed Inspector Dick Aistrop, Chief Superintendent Paul Fell, Chief Inspector Jim Turnell and PC Tony Hopkins to the meeting and questions were invited.


Cllr Zanger noted his admiration for PC Hopkins and his colleagues in relation to Burton Latimer, but expressed disappointment in the time Police took to respond to a specific incident late on the previous Saturday night.  Mr Turnell said that in order to improve, they needed instances like this reported to them, so they can be investigated.  He promised to provide feedback.


It was noted that at that time on a Saturday there would be great pressure on the Force to respond to a considerable number of incidents, often in the larger town centres in the area.  It was also noted that various factors were taken into account when routing officers, including whether the crime was still being committed, how big the threat was, what else was happening, etc.


Mr Turnell reported that new equipment with a Global Positioning facility had been introduced so that the location of all staff was known at all times.  This would enable the closest officers to be alerted and directed to incidents straight away.  


Mr George Mercer reported that there were regular issues in Burton Latimer such as anti-social behaviour, youths drinking and taking drugs, and parking problems, and said more attention from the Police would be appreciated.


Mr Fell noted that whilst anti-social behaviour affects a lot of areas, both in the county and at a wider, national level, reported incidents in Burton Latimer had recently gone down by 55%.  


He also noted that drug taking was criminal, rather than anti-social behaviour, but that the Police have no legal grounds to move youths on if they are just hanging around.


PC Hopkins reported that a Home Office initiative had recently been utilised in Burton Latimer, and problems in Churchill Way were acknowledged but work was ongoing, and the situation had been improving.


Barton Seagrave had improved, it was noted, and Cllr Roberts said he felt that the Police were going in the right direction and that things were getting better.


It was acknowledged that crime could not be reduced across all categories but people did need to feel safe in their communities.


Mr Turnell reported that when the Control Room receives an incident they look at everyone available including PCSO’s and Special Constables.  He issued an open invitation to the Forum to visit the control room to see how it works.


A question regarding the various roles of Police Officers, Police Community Support Officers and Special Police Constables was asked.  
Mr Fell agreed that whilst PCSOs do have more limited powers than PC’s, their primary role is to provide reassurance and visibility.  He noted that funding was not available for extra officers, but it was available for PCSOs which meant that there were 80 extra officers walking around.  He also noted that PCSOs were able to spend more of their time on the streets working in the community, which Police Officers simply did not have the time to do.


Cllr Groome said there was a feeling that burglary and criminal damage were ranked lower in priority than other crimes, especially if evidence was thought to be sparse. 
This was disputed by Mr Fell who informed the Forum that the Force’s priorities were Vehicle Crime, Burglary and Street Crime.  He noted whilst Police are responsible for gathering evidence, it is the Criminal Prosecution Service’s responsibility to decide if alleged criminals should be charged.  
It was noted that a burglary crime detection rate of 19% was similar to other parts of the country, and that in many cases there would be no witness or forensic evidence to a burglary.  


Mr Aistrop went through the local crime statistics and said that although burglary was quoted as increasing by 250% in Barton Seagrave, this actually equated to only 5 crimes.   He reported that there was a lot of work going on behind the scenes to combat these types of crimes.


The meeting was informed that a programme is in place to engage with prisoners due to leave prison, before they get back into the community, although this is a very complex area.


It was also noted that the Police Force limited resources had to be used wisely.   Members of the public could help by keeping doors locked and removing property from display in cars, for instance, thereby preventing opportunist crime.  


There had been a small increase in burglaries in Desborough but work preventing thefts from motor vehicles had resulted in a decrease, which was pleasing.  Rothwell had also seen reduction in some crimes.


Safer Community Teams had been working hard across the area to reduce anti-social behaviour, which had decreased in all three A6 towns.  This work was ongoing, it was noted.


It was also reported that offenders are more likely to come from Kettering and Corby so work done in those towns, whilst removing officers from the A6 towns, benefited the whole area.


Mr Fell invited members of the Forum to visit the Police Control Room at some point in the future, which was welcomed.


The Chair thanked all four members of the Police for a very informative, useful contribution to the meeting, and they left the meeting.

08.A6TF.36
HEALTH SERVICE UPDATE


Nicki Price, Associate Director for Primary Care and Dalia Share,  Primary Care Contracts Manager, from the Northamptonshire Primary Care Trust, attending in place of  Richard Allsopp, were welcomed to the meeting.


Ms Price reported that plans for the new “8-8” Surgeries were moving ahead, with two premises shortlisted in Kettering and plans to open in the first half of 2009.  She said that these would be walk-in surgeries, mainly for people not already registered with a doctor, or who need to be seen before they could get to their own doctor.


Corby’s new “8-8” surgery, the first in the country, was due to be opened shortly by the Secretary of State.  


Provision for dentists within the north of the county was being discussed, Ms Price said.  Consultations were currently taking place with stakeholders and members of the public.  New practices may open, or current practices may get bigger.  More news was due in the New Year.


It was noted that the Trust wanted to know what communities needed and in response, Cllr C Groome said a dental practice was required in Burton Latimer.  Dentists would need to express an interest and evidence of need must be provided. 


In answer to a question regarding Rothwell from Cllr Talbot, Ms Price reported that she could not at this stage say where any new dentists would be located.


Ms Share then spoke about the provision of an out-of-hours service across the area.  She noted that currently over 80% of doctors’ surgeries already work extended hours, and some open on Saturday mornings.  


Public consultations were taking place, with a view to establishing how much out-of-hours provision is required, and the best way of providing it – either at current doctors’ surgeries, at new “8-8” centres, or (least likely) at hospital A&E wards.  Input by members of the Forum was welcomed.


Cllr Coe stated that blood samples could only be taken in Desborough one day a week, and in Rothwell four days a week, and asked whether this was being looked into.  


Ms Price responded that the PCT were keen for surgeries to provide this service, but it was a decision made by individual surgeries.  This, and the timing and transportation of blood samples to the hospital, was being looked into.


It was noted that some surgeries choose to perform minor operations based on the competencies available to them within the practice, whilst others do not, and that this was again a decision for individual surgeries.  


In response to a question from Cllr R Groome, the meeting was informed that education is planned to inform the public what will be available at the “8-8” surgeries rather than at A&E.  


Discussion ensued regarding plans to build 5,500 houses to the East of Kettering, and it was confirmed that the PCT is in discussion with the developers regarding the provision of a surgery.


Ms Price and Ms Share were thanked for their report by the Chair and subsequently left the meeting.

08.A6TF.37
HIGHWAYS AGENCY – PROGRESS ON 


PARTNERSHIP  WORKING


Doug Wilkinson, Head of Environmental Care Services at KBC, was welcomed to the meeting.  He gave an update on partnership working with Northamptonshire County Council and their new contractor May Gurney.


Mr Wilkinson reported that an eight year contract, with possible extension to twelve years, had been signed, and May Gurney were very keen to develop good relationships.


Good lines of communication had already been struck up, and the contractors were interested in attending a meeting of the Forum to explain their plans.  


Mr Wilkinson also reported that he had had a meeting with the County Council’s interim director, who was very keen for KBC to take on more work within the A6 towns and villages.  Further meetings will be held and a positive outcome is expected.  


In response to a question, Mr Wilkinson will check whether Mansfield Close should have double yellow lines on both sides.


Cllr Coe raised a point about the differences in tree surgery practice between KBC and NCC, and Mr Wilkinson confirmed that he intended to get rid of anomalies such as this.


Mr Mercer reported that there were issues with dog fouling at St Giles playing fields and the graveyard in Burton Latimer, and Martin Hammond promised to discuss this with the dog warden.


It was noted that discussions were taking place regarding putting “grass-crete” on the verges in Churchill Way, Burton Latimer.


It was planned to take a co-ordinated approach and to share programmes of work in the future, not only between the contractor and the Borough Council, but also with the Town and Parish Councils.


Mr Wilkinson confirmed he would invite May Gurney to a future meeting of the Forum, and the Chair thanked him for his interesting report.

08.A6TF.38
NEWSROUND


Rothwell 

· Gala Night, 5th December 2008.  


Desborough

· Gala Night, 28th November 2008.

Barton Seagrave

· Redrow Homes had withdrawn their appeal against the rejection of planning permission for 500 homes, and their new planning application will be heard in January 2009.

· Christmas Fair, 27th November 2008.


Burton Latimer 

· Christmas Lights switch-on, 28th November 2008.

· Civic Ball, 28th February 2009 at the Park Hotel.

· 1,000 ecologically friend bags provided to give out at the Farmers’ Market, first Saturday of every month.

08.A6TF.39
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Visit from May Gurney and Doug Wilkinson.

· Update on Parks, Gardens and Cemeteries.

08.A6TF.40
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

· None.

08.A6TF.41
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting would take place at 7.00 pm on 11th February 2009 in the Council Chamber, Municipal Offices.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.05 pm)

Signed ……………………......................................................




Chair

/scf 

A6 Towns Forum, Page No 7
05.11.08


